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                     ñCleared Hotò 

                       By Lon Holtz 

The bags are packed. The car checked and re-

checked, the goodies and treats are neatly stored 

away in several large containers, and only finding 

enough space in the car remains an open item.  

This time around we are going to have a short 

vacation enroute to Rapid City through the Te-

tons, Yellowstone, Cody, Deadwood, and Sturgis 

before we finally head for the reunion.  However, 

before we start our grand trek, we still remain 

hard at work to ensure we have covered all the 

bases and filled all the squares. 

All the gift trinkets are now in our possession 

ready to be placed in the welcoming bags.   The 

dinner menu has been finalized. The name tags 

completed. The beer is chilling, with the icemak-

er working overtime, and the local townsfolk 

have been warned that itôs going to get noisy. 

Now all thatôs missing is YOU!!! 

  There is a lot planned that you really donôt want 

to miss or hear about later. The tour, planned by 

our gifted event planner Judy Grahn, is loaded 

with events commemorating our countryôs histo-

ry and brightening the history lamp from your 

childhood. And if you are motorcycle inclined, 

Sturgis is less than an hour away, along with 

Deadwood and its old west museum. 

  Iôm beginning to sound like a travel agent sell-

ing a bill of goods, but with age creeping up on 

us and all of its associated issues, we are trying to 

go all out on this one.   

                        (Continued on p. 3) 

Now I lay me down to sleep, 
I pray the Lord my sanity to keep. And when the night slips into 

day, I pray all other souls stay out of my way.   

Ever feel like that?  Me, too.  But thatôs not my thinking as we 

roll into Rapid City, South Dakota, in a couple of weeks to recog-

nize the 50th anniversary of the A-37ôs introduction into combat 

operations in Vietnam.  Feels like we are just trying to solidify in 

the minds of those who care about the history of airpower that the 

A-37 played a significant, unique role in the Southeast Asia theater 

of operations and demonstrated the continued legitimacy of close 

air supportéand weôre proud of that record. 

Certainly, those who will be in Rapid City are but a small fraction 

of the men who established the reputation of the A-37 as a weapons 

systems.  Other Dragonfly alumni from 1967 through 1972 cannot 

be there for any number of reasons: physically unable, family obli-

gations, business conflicts, etc., and some who donôt even know the 

A-37 Association exists.  Some have gone west, but all have con-

tributed to the legacy and will be remembered in a memorial ser-

vice at the banquet on Saturday. We expect a good turnout and an 

enjoyable gathering. 

At our business meeting on Saturday morning, the membership in 

attendance will elect the Board of Directors and tell us where the 

favorite places are for the next reunion in 2019.  If you would like 

to serve on the Board or want to suggest the next location, let us 

know.  It is really helpful to have solid plans even this far out.   

No doubt many of you enjoy watching documentaries of our 

countryôs history, especially military history.  Our era was Vi-

etnam, and based on the public relations campaign waged by PBS 

over the past few months, we should take in the latest Ken Burns 

epic, ñThe Vietnam War,ò a ten-part, 18-hour documentary film 

series, beginning on September 17.  The public release bills it as a 

ñstory of the Vietnam War as it has never before been told on film,ò 

including interviews with those who supported the war, those who 

opposed the war, and combatants from both sides.  Discussion on 

what happened, what went wrong, and what lessons should be 

learned are accentuated by digitally re-mastered archival footage 

and photos from celebrated journalists.  For our generation, this is 

must-see TVé Jerry Sailors 
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From Charlie Horihan (8/2/2017) 

I canôt tell you who the pilots were in that first A-37 combat sor-

tie, but I can tell you who the FAC pilot was that controlled the 

strike. It was me, Captain Charles Horihan, alias Allen 03 flying 

out of Duc Hoa. I checked my Form 5 records to confirm this 

information and found I had flown two sorties on Aug 15th ô67 

logging 4.7 hours in my Bird Dog. I remember it as if it were 

yesterday! I believe I had been briefed that I would be working 

the first A-37 mission in the war. The target was about 45 miles 

west of Bien Hoa and just 5 miles east of the Cambodian border. 

Cambodia as you may recall was still off limits during this time 

of the war. But this entire area of the ñParrots Beakò was a free 

fire zone so we could hit anything that moved. It was rather unu-

sual to really see anyone within this entire area, but it was late 

afternoon when the A-37ôs showed up and I had spotted several 

sampans and their occupants well within the area where thay 

should not have been. I marked the target with a ñwillie peteò 

rocket and cleared the flight in ñhot.ò I had been used to working 

mainly with F-100ôs and A-1ôs with an occasional F-4 or B-57, 

so I was amazed at the dive angle the A-37ôs were using on their 

bomb runsðit seemed to me they were coming down on the 

sampan targets at a nearly vertical angle. I believe they were us-

ing 250# bombs and they were frustrated that no one got a direct 

hit on a sampan. This was a very wet and marshy area with no 

trees so it was really hard to ñmove a lot of dirtò but I am sure the 

bad guys took a lot of casualties and that was the last time I saw 

sampans in that area during my remaining five months at Duc 

Hoa.  I could tell you of my ñFam Rideò with one of you guys 

but I want to protect the innocent!! Interesting to say the leasté 

  

From Frank McAllister (8/4/2017) 

The first mission on August 15, 1967  

Weber/3tgw, Picht/Baker, Dalton/Turner   TOT 1000 

Four flights of three that day..no numbers on the schedule.  I 

have copy. 

Sailors to McAllister (8/4/2017) 

Frank, thanks for the info.  I had a note from an Allen FAC who 

said he was controlling the initial strike, except he said it was late 

afternoon.  He may have had one of the later sorties in the sched-

ule. One question: couldnôt decipher who was in Colonel We-

berôs right seat.  Have a name? 

From Frank McAllister (8/5/2017) 

No name, just '3tgw' probably wing CO.  I was 'first duty officer' 

and number two in last flight...had radio problem in arming area, 

so had to chase lead to target  ..was not going to have an abort on 

first day!   Frank  

 
From Don Loosley (8/4/2017) 
I'm sorry to report that I will not be attending the upcoming reun-

ion in Rapid City.  I don't travel well these days; use a cane most 

of the time because of spinal stenosis back surgery a few years 

ago and arthritis.  The problems of aging!  I'll be with you in 

spirit and know you all will have a great time. My best wishes to 

all.  8 SOS ó72 

(Continued on p. 3) 

 

Emails  
 

From Lloyd Langston (8/21/2017) 

It really breaks my heart to have to send this email. I waited as 

long as I could hoping that there would be some change in Sueôs 

health. Sue and I will not be able to come to ND as Sue canôt 

travel that far. Our best wishes to the Association and hope eve-

ryone has a wonderful time at the reunion. Our group is getting 

smaller and hopefully we can continue having reunions. I will do 

my best to get to the next one. Donôt give up on me yet! 

 

Change of Address 
 

Lloyd and Sue Langston 

5412 Patriots Colony Drive 
Williamsburg, VA 23188  

(Same email and phone number) 



ñCleared Hotò 
(Continued from  p. 1) 

And, itôs a time to look back and remember all 

the things and people we shared that war with. 

Guys like Lou Weber, who started our history  

with the first squadron; Gus Photides, for his 

skills and bravery; and eighty-three more whose 

names are on the memorial table listing, but their 

faces are still fresh in our minds. Along with a 

host of others who canôt be with us physically, 

but are always in our thoughts.  These men were  

and still are the heart and soul of our group. 

  Finally, to end this travelogue, remember that 
when this get-together ends, we will not have 

another reunion until 2019.   

  A couple of quick notes before returning to 

the game plan once again. The fall weather up at 

Rapid City looks good for our reunion with tem-

peratures ranging in the upper 70s during the day 

and low 50s to mid-40s at night. Snow is always 

a possibility in the Northern states at this time of 

year. And while that might be a long shot, Iôd 

suggest you be somewhat prepared.  

  Okay! With all that said, Iôd like to say once 

again to all our members that canôt attend, you 

will be missed and our thoughts and prayers are 

with you. To all others, Iôll greet you at the door 

ñWHERE EVERYBODY KNOWS YOUR NAME!ò 

Be safe in your travels.     
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(Adapted from 604 SOS History, Jul-Sep 1968) 

In September 1968, Lt Charlie Carter saved an A-37 aircraft.  

While on a combat mission near Vinh Long, Lt Carter lost both the 

canopy and radio on his third pass on the target, yet kept full con-

trol of the aircraft.  He rocked his wings at the FAC letting him 

know of his radio failure.  The FAC in turn notified the lead air-

craft that his wingman was in trouble as the lead was out of posi-

tion and did not know about Lt Carterôs plight.   

In the meantime, the young lieutenant had already decided his 

course of action.  He headed for Vinh Long and the emergency 

airfield.  Upon arriving, he flew the radio-out pattern, turned to 

downwind, and headed east well past the city of Vinh Long.  When 

established on base leg, he jettisoned the remainder of his ordnance 

into the Mekong River.  Lt Carter then landed his disabled aircraft 

on the 3400-foot long runway without further mishap.  All this ac-

tion took place over the most hostile area in the IV Corps area.  Lt 

Carterôs ability to cope with the situation reflected the breed of the 

fine young pilots the squadron has received.  

Two aircraft were lost during this period.  On 24 August, at rota-

tion during takeoff, a muffled explosion in the right engine of Cap-

tain James Grayôs aircraft (14515) resulted in a rollback of the en-

gine.  Captain Gray advanced the throttle to check the rollback, but 

realizing it was not effective, shut the engine down and aborted the 

takeoff.  He retarded the left engine to maintain nosewheel steering 

and as the aircraft approached the MA-1A barrier, he shut down 

the left engine.  The barrier was engaged, but the cable was not 

firmly engaged on the aircraft and approximately 80 links of chain 

were pulled from each side of the barrier before release.  The air-

craft continued down the overrun and contacted the lip of the pe-

rimeter road at which time the nose and right gears were sheared.  

The aircraft crossed the perimeter road and came to rest approxi-

mately ten feet beyond the road.  Captain Gray jettisoned the cano-

py and exited the aircraft. 

  On 19 September, Captain Robert L Holtz was scrambled from 

the alert pad in aircraft 14513.  During takeoff roll at approximate-

ly 80 knots (just prior to lift off), the aircraft veered sharply to the 

right and headed for the side of 

the runway.  Captain Holtz ap-

plied corrective action to no 

avail and, as the aircraft left the 

runway, he shut down both en-

gines.  The aircraft ground 

looped one and a half times, 

coming to rest upright and 

heading the opposite direction to takeoff.  Upon leaving the run-

way, the right tip tank contacted the runway and burst into flames.  

When the aircraft came to rest, it was almost completely enveloped 

in flames.   

Emails (continued) 

From Hank Hoffman (8/14/2017& 8/16/17, comb.) 

   Guys, had some health problems while trying to 

move in...ended up in the ER with TIA (Transient 

Ischemic Attacks), resulting in not being able to 

speak very well. Just could not spit out what I was 

trying to say.  Kind of an ñalmost stroke,ò but defi-

nitely no stroke.  Things look good, but I am still 

pretty fatigued and definitely feeling better!   

   I think I will cancel the A-37 reunion.  I have 

two other reunions the two weeks following, but 

they are here in the Springs and I won't have to 

travel... The Doc says I will have lingering fatigue 

for 3 months.  I don't want to spend my time in SD 

napping in the hotel...   

Want a challenge coin? 
Send note and payment of $10 per coin plus $3 

shipping (make it $4 if you order three - theyôre 

heavy) to The A-37 Association, 142 Arrowhead 

Drive, Montgomery, AL 36117.   

513 in foam off runway at Bien Hoa 

       USAF Photo 



 

 

 

 

 

 

  
(The following is taken from the 604th SOS History, July-Sept 1968) 

During this period, the squadron flew 3,744 combat 

sorties against the Communist Viet Cong, North Vietnam-

ese insurgents, and Pathet Lao. The third quarter began 

with all the old ñDragonsò leaving.  On July 24, 17 pilots 

left Bien Hoa for Travis AFB, California.  At a farewell get

-together, the 3rd Tactical Fighter Wing Commander 

praised the departing pilots and maintenance personnel for 

building the squadron from nothing into one of the best in 

3rd TFW.  Of special mention was our Maintenance  

Officer, Major Rufus Johnston, who had a dual role  of 

maintenance and a fighter pilot and accomplished both in a 

professional manner.  When he was not on the line spur-

ring his troops on, he was flying a test hop or at squadron 

ops briefing a combat mission. 

Many of the 

enlisted personnel 

who put the A-37 in 

the air time and time 

again, at times 

against some pretty 

big odds, also 

completed their tour.  

Their pride in the 

unique A-37 aircraft 

and the tremendous 

job it did - spurred 

them on.  It is to 

these people the real credit goes for the status this squad-

ron has earned over the past year.   

Major Robert Power relinquished his position of opera-

tions officer to Major John Sullivan, a temporary assign-

ment for Major Sullivan until the arrival of the pro-

grammed operations officer, Major Nathan Goldberg, on 

August 30.  Two squadron pilots, Major Mark Stubber and 

Captain Patrick McAdoo, were assigned to the Wing 

Current Operations Division. 

The squadron underwent three name changes over the 

past year.  Originally operating as part of the Combat 

Dragon Task Force  in August 1967, the unit was designat-

ed Detachment 1, 3rd Tactical Fighter Wing and then 

changed to the 604th Air Commando Squadron (Fighter).  

On 1 August of this year, the unit was changed to the 604th  

 

Special Operations Squadron (Fighter). 

On 15 August, the squadron logged its 15,000th combat 

sortie, flown by Major Roger Thieme and a remarkable 

feat for just one year in country.  Also during this quarter, 

the third enemy offensive began and the 604th again met 

the call with maximum sorties.  

The squadronôs dud rate decreased when the Mk-82 high 

drag bomb was no longer carried with single fusing in the 

bomb being the primary suspect.  Another step to reduce 

the rate of duds was to increase the parameters for low-

angle delivery.  The squadron also stopped carrying all 

CBUôs and LAU-59ôs temporarily after several rocket 

relay switches were found to be malfunctioning.   

Consideration to carry BLU-27 napalm is pending 

certification.  The squadron was certified to carry the Mk-

36 ñDestructorò and the BLU-52 ñchemical bomb.ò  In 

addition, flight leads will be checked out on the use of 

flares for night missions. 

Small problems are being encountered in crew schedul-

ing due to all the new pilots arriving at one time and 

causing an increased workload on the instructor pilots.  

The new pilots had to be brought up to standards expected 

in the Wing and the Squadron without delay.  Many of the 

older pilots stood down to allow the training to proceed.   

By September 30, scheduling had returned to the flight, 

giving the flight commander stronger control over when 

his pilots could fly, which is expected to equal out pilotôs 

flying time at the end of the month.  Over 90% of pilots 

were combat qualified with 82% qualified to pull alert, 

which required having logged at least 35 combat sorties.  

In addition, a ñNight Owlò training program was estab-

lished to make all pilots fully qualified in a shorter time.   

Another challenge to scheduling was the inexperience of 

the incoming pilots as many were fresh out of pilot 

training.  Over the past year when the ñCombat Dragonsò 

were in operation, the input of new blood was almost non-

existent.  It would have been better for the squadron to 

stagger new pilots so that a constant average of five or six 

pilots per month could be maintained, giving the squadron 

a 90% combat ready state at all times.  The quality of the 

new pilots was high and their eagerness to learn and excel 

was outstanding.  

A major problem was the large input of inexperienced 

maintenance personnel and a poor supply stock system.  

The experienced personnel who departed in July took with 

them the knowledge to keep the aircraft in the air.  Most of 

the new people had never seen or worked on the A-37 

before.  All of their training consisted of the short Field 

Training Detachment Course at England AFB, Louisiana,  

(Continued on p. 5)                                       
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From the Archives 

Photo: Jerry Sailors  Collection

   A mass exodus of Combat Dragon pilots in July 1968,   

having logged among the 13 in this photo over 4,500 

combat sorties in less than twelve months. 

USAF Photo 
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(Continued from p. 4) 

during which training did not include any practical 

application to the aircraft itself until the people arrived in   

SEA. A good OJT program is in effect, but has yet to 

reach desirable levels.  A large percentage of the airmen 

assigned were in overtime training status.  Accelerated 

training is underway, but in a squadron with a daily sortie 

rate commitment, the time spent on training is a definite 

handicap.  The Field Maintenance Shop is understaffed 

and during the first two and a half weeks of August had 

virtually no personnel familiar with the A-37A systems.  

Lack of adequate trouble shooting and bench check of 

components suspected of failure led to replacement of 

many items unnecessarily.   

An additional issue was engine reliability as numerous 

rollbacks and power losses occurred during August and 

September. One power loss occurred during takeoff 

resulting in the loss of the aircraft, which is still under 

investigation. Power loss has also occurred during pull 

offs from ordnance delivery, but no definite cause has 

been found. A concentrated effort from both pilots and 

maintenance personnel began to pay off in a reduction of 

foreign object damage to the engines. 

Associated with the maintenance problem is keeping a 

normal supply stock level.  While part of this can be 

attributed to the inexperience of the new personnel, the 

real problem lies in the supply Technical Order 1-A-37A-

4, dated 1 May 1968, which does not include a listing of 

some parts that are actually available, e.g., tip tanks. It is 

extremely difficult to obtain these parts when the parts 

number is not in the illustrated parts breakdown.  As a 

result, an off-base requisition was made for an A-37B tip 

tank instead of the A-37A tip tank. 

Two aircraft were lost during this period.  (Ed. note:  see 

War Story article on page 3 for description of both 

incidents.) Both accidents are still under investigation by 

the Director of Safety.  One item to be noted is that both 

pilots escaped without injury because of their quick 

reactions and knowledge of emergency procedures.  

Due to the weather in this last quarter of the monsoon 

season, tactics and delivery systems had to be changed to 

low angle attack parameters, which allows work under a 

low ceiling, but also places us into the ground fire enve-

lope longer and increases the dud rate due to the shorter 

time for bomb fall.  The squadron received three times the 

number of hits it did last quarter.  

The weather also dictated the squadron fly Skyspot 

missions in August.  Skyspot is radar-controlled delivery 

system whereby the pilot is directed by a ground control-

ler as to airspeeds, altitudes, and headings.  One advantage 

to this type of delivery is that the aircraft and the pilot are 

not subjected to ground fire as they are above 15,000 feet.   

These type missions saved the squadron numerous sorties 

that would have been cancelled because of weather in the 

target areas. 

Vietnamese pilots from the VNAF squadron being 

formed in Nha Trang flew with us for orientation in 

Augus.  General Nguyen Cao Ky took an orientation flight 

with  Major George Courington on 24 September.  The 

general was very impressed by the little aircraft and its 

ability to maneuver in a very small radius. 

In September, we received word the squadron would be 

moving to new operating quarters on the flight line on the 

east end of the runway where the 405th Fighter Interceptor 

Squadron had been located.  Plans are underway to build a 

maintenance building right next to operations. 

Because of the lull in fighting of the allied ground 

forces, the 604th flew twice the number of interdiction 

missions it usually flies and dropped 25% in its usual CAS 

role.  Interdiction was flown primarily against enemy 

supply depots, bunker complexes, and base camps in both 

III and IV Corps.  When the Viet Cong attacked Tay Ninh, 

the 604th again picked up its close air support role in and 

around the area of conflict.  

A PACAF Mainte-

nance Standardization 

Evaluation Team 

recommended the 

604th load crews be 

restructured as a four-

man crew rather than 

a three.  During 

August, eight  four-

man crews were 

retrained and recerti-

fied.  Slight delays 

have been encountered due to a lack of training aircraft.   

  With our specialists now under Wing control, delays in 

turning the aircraft around are still a problem.  A new 

procedure requires the pilot to report any difficulties with 

the aircraft to the command post on landing, which has 

helped, but not cleared the problem. 

During September, Lieutenant Colonel Woods started a 

squadron newsletter, which serves two purposes: to let 

other agencies in the Wing know our problems more 

intimately and to have an end-of-year report on the 

progress of the A-37.  

 

 

(Continued in next newsletter) 

Load crew hanging hard bombs  

on 14504 

Photo: Edward Kacmarcik Collection 



(Continued, Chapter 8 of an unpublished book by Fred Long) 

On February 8 we went back on twelve-hour shifts, be-

ing told we had the enemy on retreat. Everything was back 

to normal and we were assured the base would not be at-

tacked again. We were told the VC were no longer any-

where near us. About 15,000 North Vietnamese and VC 

had been killed or captured while the American dead  

were around 400. Statistics like that made us feel we were 

safe from another attack. I went to the barracks to relax. 

The troops were playing records in their cubicles and jok-

ing with one another. It was a good feeling to see a little 

laughter again. 

 Stretching out across the top of my bed I thought about 

all that had transpired. Here I was, in a new barracks next 

door to the latrine, just like before. Leonard had the bed 

on the other side of me. His bottle of suntan lotion and 

other stuff were on the table just like he kept it. I knew his 

radio was tucked safely under his pillow, but I didnôt both-

er to get it. I could hear the records playing and they were 

soothing. I waited my turn for the shower, listening to 

Marvin Gayeôs ñAinôt No Mountain High Enoughò and 

the Isley Brothersô ñThis Old Heart Of Mine,ò while 

watching one of the guys jive to the music in lighthearted 

merriment. 

 I took my shower and went back to write a quick letter 

home. Leonard hadnôt shown up, but it was still another 

hour before lights-out. I decided to go to sleep; Bobby 

Hebbôs one-hit wonder, ñSunny,ò solemnizing the stillness 

of my now darkened room. I hadnôt had much time to just 

lie back and think and the lyrics reminded me of the girl I 

knew in town, Sun. The last time I talked to her she was 

going to Saigon to be with her family for the holiday. She 

had told me her brother, in the South Vietnamese Army, 

had been shot in the arm. It was ñtee tee,ò she said putting 

the tips of her fingers on the biceps of my left arm, and 

ñbeaucoupò (French for large) on the other side. I won-

dered if she was OK and drifted to sleep. 

 It seemed I had just closed my eyes when the base alert 

siren began to wail. It was twenty-five minutes after mid-

night, February 9, and I jumped from bed running to the 

bunker in disbelief that it had started again. We were all 

safely inside when the first of twelve rockets and mortars 

began hitting the base. Minutes later it was over. 

 All of us, after being told only hours earlier that the base 

was safe from attack, emerged from the bunker slowly, 

gazing into the black sky with a look of distrust, some 

with eyes darting side to side so hard you could almost 

hear them click. We went to the flight line and were told it 

was ñall clear now.ò We could go back to sleep, but get-

ting back to sleep wasnôt that easy. 

It wouldnôt be long before the next attack came. This 

time it was just three minutes after midnight, Sunday, Feb-

ruary 11. The siren again gave out its wailing sound to 

commence our stampede to the bunker. I had just turned 

inside when the first rocket screamed overhead. ñDid you 

see that?ò someone cried out. ñThat barracks next to us. It 

was hit!ò I was still at the entrance and darted back out 

where I could see flames on the second floor of the bar-

racks. 

 Rockets were screeching across the sky. I could hear 

men yelling and I started running to the barracks. When I 

reached the bottom of the steps an injured airman was 

stretched out on the ground with his chest ripped open, his 

body in shock and his blue eyes staring up at me. I 

gagged, holding back an urge to become sick as I grabbed 

a fire extinguisher, stepped over him, and ran to the top 

floor. Seconds later others followed me to where another 

airman was trapped in the wreckage. 

 The flames were licking at the side of the building when 

I turned the fire extinguisher on them. I could hear the 

others trying to get to the injured man, partially buried a 

few feet away beneath the rubble caused by the explosion. 

The fire was growing and I was becoming panicky that I 

might not be able to put it out. ñWe donôt have much more 

time!ò I warned them when one of them screamed back 

they were getting him on a board to carry him out. I 

grabbed another fire extinguisher and continued to fight 

the flames, looking at him as they carried him past me, 

denying an urge to gag when seeing his mangled, disfig-

ured body. 

 They struggled getting him down the steps, using that 

board as a stretcher, while I continued to lay a steady 

stream of water on the flames that were beginning to sub-

side and finally go out. 

 When I reached the ground medics had already arrived 

and they had just finished putting the injured man that was 

at the bottom of the steps into the back of the ambulance. I 

thought they were going to get the other man, but they 

didnôt, and the ambulance began to pull away. I shouted 

out that another man was also injured. But the driver kept 

going, and I shouted again, ñWe have another one that 

needs to go to the hospital!ò But as I spoke, the ambulance 

picked up speed, racing away from us. I was beginning to 

wither, guts churning, horrified, when a medic, standing 

close to me, said, ñHeôs already dead.ò 

The injured man was transferred to a hospital at Long 

Binh. I didnôt know if he would recover and his haunting 

(Continued on p. 7) 
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(Continued on p. 6) 

blue eyes with that frozen, petrified gaze across his face 

would continue to stare at me.  

It wasnôt until the day after Memorial Day, 2015, that I 

learned what became of him. I had gone to the Vietnam 

Veterans Memorial Wall website to search for the name 

of the airman that had been killed. It was Staff Sergeant 

Andrew Ernest Le Beau Jr., a big Sioux Indian that had 

been in the Air Force for at least ten years. He was good 

natured and nicknamed ñIndian Fighterò by his friends. 

 Lewis E. ñRedò Kittell, a Master Sergeant, retired, had 

posted a comment on his memorial site saying he was 

with him the night of the attack. I spent the next several 

hours trying to locate him on the Internet and finally 

found his phone number. I gave him a call, leaving a mes-

sage explaining why I was trying to reach him. He was 

the man with the blue eyes that I remembered so vividly. 

 He told me after the Bien Hoa field medics cut off his 

clothing to dress numerous life-threatening wounds, 

which included removing his dog tag, he was moved to 

the hospital at Long Binh where someone identified him 

as an Army Lieutenant Colonel assigned to the 199th 

Light Infantry Brigade. About three days later he regained 

consciousness.  

 ñAt the time I could not talk due to my jaw being bro-

ken and wired from what they diagnosed as a ógunshot 

woundô passing through 

my right mandible, tear-

ing out the roof of my 

mouth and lodging in 

the jaw bone.ò He was 

transferred to Tan Son 

Nhut and airlifted to the 

Army Camp Zama Hos-

pital in Japan. By that 

time the Air Force had 

lost track of him and he was presumed dead. 

He told me they kept him at Camp Zama Hospital for a 

week, until he was stable enough for travel, and placed 

him in the back of a C-141 air ambulance for transport to 

the Walter Reed Army Medical Center in Washington, 

D.C. It was several months before he could talk and tell 

them his true identity. ñI recall that the Army Medical 

Corps doctors were pretty upset when I finally managed 

to identify myself as an Air Force master sergeant.ò 

 In late September 1968 they released him and placed 

him on what was called the Temporarily Disabled Retired 

list. He officially retired on January 12, 1970. 

 The base had been hit by twenty rockets that morning 

of February 11. Another barracks just below ours had also 

been hit. Another man injuredïïand the jolting revelation 

of where we were going began to sink in. 

Attacks on the base would continue. On February 13, at 

2:57 A.M., fifteen rockets woke us from our sleep. Again 

on February 18, at 1:00 A.M., twenty-one rockets took its 

toll against us and, on February 28, again at 1:00 A.M., a 

combination of thirty rockets and mortars bombarded the 

base. Twelve men were killed while holed up in a bunker. 

During the attack Lieutenant Colonel Lou Weber, 

squadron commander, spotted a rocket-launching pad just 

outside the base. From his view, he could see the second-

ary explosions on the base and asked permission to dump 

his load on the launching pad. He was told to ñstand byò 

and during the wait a rocket skipped into the bunker kill-

ing the men. 

People in air-conditioned offices, with filing cabinets 

lining the walls and desks scattered with maps, papers 

and drawings across them, were calling the shots. It was a 

senseless approach to winning the war and Bien Hoa was 

no longer a safe base. 

Some nights the alert siren would sound and no attack 

would be made. They were playing a psychological war 

game. One that had us forever watchful. One that was 

wearing us down both mentally and physically. We never 

knew when our barracks might be the target and we were 

sleeping with one eye open, trying to get some sleep with 

nerves tight as a banjo string. 

Still we were doing our job and we were inflicting 

heavy casualties against the enemy; but still, in a seem-

ingly haphazard way, from handheld rocket launchers, 

they attacked the base and disappeared moments after-

wards into the dense jungle. 

On February 20, Dexter and I put in for R&R 

(Relaxation and Recreation). Both of us had decided it 

was time to get out of Vietnam. We had several locations 

to choose from, but after visiting the base library decided 

on Penang, Malaysia. Almost immediately we started 

making multiple visits to the library, developing our plans 

and working out an outline on what tourist attractions we 

wanted to see. 

Three attacks came in March. The first on March 4 at 

2:00 A.M. That night twenty rockets hit us. The next one 

came at 10:50 P.M. on March 12, and the third on March 

22 at 1:30 A.M. On both nights we were hit with twelve 

rockets. 

 (Continued in next newsletter) 
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       Trip flares over east end of runway 

              Photo: William Dexter Collection 
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Inside is the September 2017 newsletter of the A -37 Association.  You have indicated a preference to 
receive this publication by postal mail.  If you wish to continue receiving the newsletter by post, you 
donôt have to do anything.   If you wish to change your preference, please circle option a or b  below and 
send this page to the return address above.  

Circle choice:  

a. Change my mailing address to __________________________________________  

b. Take me off the mailing list.  

Or if you prefer to receive newsletter by email, go to www.a -37.org and email Jerry Sailors.  
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   The A-37 commemorative (challenge) coin  

       é.. uniquely designed for dedication of the A-37 plaque at the USAF Academy in June 2016 

                    é.. a memento you can carry with you at all times        

       é.. a good way to get a freebie drink from your A-37 buddy who doesnôt have one with him 

   For ordering information, contact Jerry Sailors at dragonfly369@charter.net 

 

    


